HEALTH AND SOCIAL CARE SCRUTINY COMMITTEE
1st May, 2002

Meeting commenced:
2.00 p.m.
"
ended:
4.35 p.m.
PRESENT:
Councillor Val Burgoyne - in the Chair

Councillors Clague, Dawson, Fernandez, Heywood, Memory and Upton
Mrs. Thompson and Mr. Wheelton - Co-opted Members

Councillor Carson and Nicola King of the Primary Care Trust (PCT) also attended at the invitation of the Committee

49.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Mrs. Brearley, Mrs. Dixon and Mrs. Robinson of the PCT.

50.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
The minutes of the meeting held on 3rd April, 2002, were submitted and, arising from Minute 43, it was reported that Councillor Devine (a) was willing to replace Councillor Carson on the Support for People with Disabilities Best Value Review Panel but (b) would not be continuing as a Member of this Committee.

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the minutes of the meeting held on 3rd April, 2002, be approved as a correct record.



(2) THAT consideration of the membership of the abovementioned Review Panel be deferred pending possible new Members being added to this Committee by the Council at their meeting on 15th May, 2002.

51.
SALFORD ADULT MENTAL HEALTH - UPDATE

(Previous Minute 36 - 13th March, 2002)

As requested at the meeting on 9th January, 2002, the Director of Community and Social Services submitted a report setting out the current position of, and proposed actions for improvement in, certain Adult Mental Health Services (namely Workforce Planning, Integrated Mental Health Electronic Record and Pooled Budgets) which had been identified under the system of self-assessment.  The report included also a schedule which (a) made a comparison between the position of Salford and that of other authorities with regard to a range of self-assessed services and (b) indicated that, overall, Salford was in the middle range of providers.  

In discussing the report Members noted:

· The impact upon Mental Health Services of an ageing population.  Many admissions to residential accommodation arose because of mental confusion rather than physical frailty.

· The success of the scheme in Alba Close which allowed people private residences with nearby support and, hence, avoided the need for hospital accommodation and demonstrated the value of community-based provision.

· There seemed to be certain services where no authority was considered to perform well.  It was noted that in some services the only authorities who were performing well had been given financial resources to introduce pilot schemes, e.g. patient records in electronic format.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the report be noted.



(2) THAT a further report on progress in Mental Health Services be submitted to the meeting scheduled for 4th September, 2002, indicating:

· A timescale for proposed actions.

· The areas where Action Plans had been developed.

· Actions to transfer people from hospital-accommodation to provision more appropriate to their needs; possibly within the community.

· Progress on the establishment of a Joint Partnership Board, pooled resources etc.

52.
BEST VALUE REVIEW SUPPORT FOR OLDER PEOPLE AT HOME

(Previous Minute 23 - 6th February, 2002)

The Director of Community and Social Services submitted a report (a) outlining the recommendations which had been included in the final report of the abovementioned Review and (b) indicating that a five year Improvement Plan had been developed incorporating the recommendations with a view to delivering the changes and improvements identified by the Review.

The report included a statement of the areas for improvement for the following services:

· Homecare.

· Daycare.

· Meals.

· Extra Care Sheltered Housing.

· Sheltered Housing/Wardens.

· Care on Call.


Members:

· Referred to statistics in the report regarding the ratio of in-house to independent sector home care which remained consistent over a number of years contrary to the principle of continuous improvement.  The Director indicated that (i) there was no Council policy to completely outsource home care, (ii) it was unlikely, at present, that the independent sector could take-up all of the work and (iii) some in-house expertise and specialisation was important.

· Noted that although a consultation exercise had indicated that recipients accepted the need to increase the cost of, and revise, services a considerable number had left the system when these revisions were made.

· Noted that consideration was being given to revising the out of hours emergency callout service to facilitate a joint response by Housing/Social Services/the PCT in circumstances where such was appropriate.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the format of the Improvement Plan for the Best Value Review Support for Older People at Home be endorsed subject to an indication being given of the current situation of activities which commenced some time ago.



(2) THAT the individual Areas for Improvement statements within the overall Improvement Plan be approved.

53.
SOCIAL SERVICES INSPECTORATE (SSI): INSPECTION OF


CHILDREN'S SERVICES
The Director of Community and Social Services submitted a report indicating that the SSI had undertaken an inspection of the Salford Social Care Services for Children with a view to evaluating:

· The implementation of national and local objectives relating to the needs of children and young people.

· The quality of outcomes for service users and their carers.

· The ability to respond to the new policy agenda.

The report described the process by which the inspection had been undertaken including consideration of information reviewing case records, visits to services and interviews with appropriate persons.

The Director submitted a summary of the inspection report together with a schedule setting out the response to the Inspector's recommendations, a proposed course of action and timetable for implementation.

In considering the report Members indicated they felt that the inspection reflected the high quality of services for children and expressed their appreciation of the work by staff.

RESOLVED:
THAT the report be noted and that reports on progress with the implementation of actions be submitted on a six monthly basis commencing at the meeting on 3rd July, 2002.

54.
ROTA VISITS
The Director of Community and Social Services submitted a report summarising the work of the Rota Visit Reviewing Panel during March and April, 2002. 

Members expressed concern about (a) some reports which they had submitted and which had not been received by officers and (b) the incidents of Members having to travel outside of their ward.

The Director of Community and Social Services indicated that (i) efforts were being made to resolve these problems and reminded Members of the need to sign visitors books at premises so as to ensure that a record of visits was maintained and (ii) the more consistent approach to inspections had been very successful.

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the report be noted.



(2) THAT officers send Members an acknowledgement of any reports received or a reminder of any outstanding via e-mail.



(3) THAT a report be submitted to a future meeting on the number of times Elected Members have failed to attend a Child Review.

55.
THE LIFT AND THE SHIFT PROJECTS
(The Chairman indicated that she had agreed that this item, which had not been included in the agenda for the meeting, had been considered as an emergency item by reason of special circumstances i.e. for the information of Members).

Nicola King, the Project Manager of the LIFT project, gave an overview on the development of the project.  This would be a means of securing funding for the development of new facilities and would involve shareholders - potentially from local authorities, the PCT and local businesses.  Whilst development should be prompt its speed could limit the time available for consultation.  A strategic Service Development Plan was being drafted setting out desired features and facilities to support same.

Details were given also of proposals for developments under the SHiFT project.  A possible joint approach was being considered whereby health and social care (i.e. providing health and other services - such as libraries, post offices etc. - on a single site) could be developed at eight locations throughout the City.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT an update on these projects be provided on a quarterly basis and that the PCT be asked to consider including a Member of this Committee on the LIFT Working Party.



(2) THAT all Members be encouraged to submit suggestions on the LiFT project to Ms. King.

56.
REVIEW OF COMMITTEE PROGRESS/WORKPLAN

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT consideration of this item be deferred to the next meeting so as to allow time to incorporate the widest possible range of issues including those from the Health Services.



(2) THAT possible issues for consideration at the abovementioned meeting/incorporation into the workplan include:

· The views of all agencies on the issues of bed blocking in particular the situation where increased funds are to be made available to the Health Service yet local authorities are to be penalised if they are unable to accommodate patients released from the service.

· Regular updates on the SHIFT project and the LIFT project.

· The impact of increased funding on the Health Service and how its success can be evaluated.

· The level of professional after service care for persons released from hospital.
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